HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 24, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

The Board opened the meeting in public session at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

Halifax Police Department Comfort Dog - Roxy
The Halifax Police Department swore in their newest addition to the force.  Roxy, the Comfort dog.  She took her oath and was pinned. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Thorndike Development – Master Development Agreement & Zoning Amendments for 
265 & 266 Monponsett Street
Llyod Geisinger was present on behalf of Thorndike Development. The drafted zoning bylaw language is expected to be presented in December along with the draft for the master agreement. Geisinger broke down the agreement which starts out laying out property location and parties involved, then he goes into the background and where lots will be located as well as the contribution to the town of two parcels. These two parcels are to be used for the new senior center and pickle ball courts.  Following this the master agreement goes into the commitment from the town as well as Thorndike Development.  Mitigation payments and the purposed buildings are written out as well.  This contract also goes over the schedule of events and the expected time frames.  The closing of the contract goes over the legal aspects such as amending the agreement, defaults and compliance.  This agreement will be accessible to town residents. The town is expected to present a zoning bylaw change to allow this project to be completed. 

Special Town meeting is December 14th. 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to have the Master Development Agreement be a Warrant Article on December’s Town Meeting. 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Town Administrator, Cody Haddad, to submit the application to the Executive  Office of Housing of Livable Communities for an advisory opinion under 40A Section 5.
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to make a request to the Planning Board to determine that this is an eligible location for purposes of their consideration of the By-Law amendments.  
Michael Johnson – One Day Liquor License – The Farm at Raven Brook
Moved Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to issue a one-day beer & wine license at The Farm at Raven Brook, 137 Wood Street for a Christmas Tree Market for Sunday, November 26, 2023.  Upland Ale Co. LLC d/b/a Brewery 44 will be serving the alcohol.  Delivery of the beer & wine will be on Sunday, November 26, 2023; the serving of beer & wine will be on Sunday, November 26, 2023 between the hours of 11:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m.; disposal/removal of the beer & wine will be on Sunday, November 26, 2023.
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Moved Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to issue a one-day beer & wine license at The Farm at Raven Brook, 137 Wood Street for a Christmas Tree Market for Friday, November 24, 2023.  Upland Ale Co. LLC d/b/a Brewery 44 will be serving the alcohol.  Delivery of the beer & wine will be on Friday, November 24, 2023; the serving of beer & wine will be on Friday, November 24, 2023 between the hours of 11:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m.; disposal/removal of the beer & wine will be on Friday, November 24, 2023.
MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 
Regular Session – September 26, 2023

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants & commitments:

	Withholding Warrant
	#33
	$ 159,196.26

	Vendor Warrant
	#34
	$ 102,266.63

	Ambulance Commitments

10/2/23 – 10/8/23
	For
	$   22,017.82

	Ambulance Commitments

10/9/23 – 10/15/23
	For
	$   33,100.06


APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	#35
	$ 453,186.13    

	Withholding Warrant
	#36
	$ 157,592.80

	Vendor Warrant
	#37
	$ 145,241.54 


Road Opening – 163 Plymouth Street
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved a road opening permit issued to Eversource Gas of Massachusetts for a 4’ x 6 road cut to do gas maintenance at the above location, with the stipulations listed on the permit by the Highway Surveyor. 
Ambulance Abatements 

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for September in the amount of $90,564.27.
Use of Town Green - Boy Scouts Bottle Drive 
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously granted Boy Scout Troop 39 request to use the Town Hall Green on Saturday, December 2nd from 7 a.m. to 1:00 p.m., for their bottle drive.  
Talent Bank Form – Janice Hayward 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously appointed Janice Hayward to the Cable TV Advisory Committee, term to expire June 30, 2024.  
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Request for Proposals for an Energy Manager Consultant
Most surrounding communities have someone in an energy manager position. This person handles projects with grant funding. In order to be successful in grant funding the Town Administrator is recommending the town use an energy consultant. This consultant can be paid by using Green Communities funding. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the board unanimously voted to submit a request for purposely of an energy manager consultant. 
Alternate Date for Special Town Meeting

Should we not meet quorum or there is inclement weather on December 14th, moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to have December 19th as an alternate date for the Special Town Meeting.   

Open Special Town Meeting Warrant 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously opened the Special Town Meeting warrant for December 14, 2023.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Finance Committee – Discussion of Fiscal Year 2025 Budget Memo & Process
At 7:04 the joint meeting of the Board of Selectmen and the Finance Committee was called to order. 

Haddad presented a draft of the budget process for FY25.  This included creating a level service budget and then a budget with a 10% cut.  This exercise is to show where they departments would make budget cuts, the services they would lose and how it would impact each department.  Along with this Haddad and Nolan would like each department to hand in their budget requests earlier than previous years and they will review them first.  After Nolan and Haddad review each budget, they will call a meeting to discuss it with the departments.  From there they will present them to the Finance Committee and then the Finance Committee can make their recommendations. 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board of Selectmen unanimously voted to approve the draft letter submitted by the Town Administrator. 

Moved by Dargie and seconded by Burke, the Finance Committee unanimously voted to approve the draft letter submitted by the Town Administrator.
Moved by Dargie and seconded by Burke, the Finance Committee unanimously voted to adjourn the joint meeting at 7:17 p.m. 
DISCUSSIONS

MBTA Action Plan
The Town Administrator met with the consultant that the town has been working with last week. He is planning on attending the next zoning bylaw review meeting to present his recommendations.
Morse Brothers
Morse Brothers applied for an earth removal permit. This application is under review by the town.  The public hearing will be November 6, 2023. 
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Training for Boards and Committee

No update at this time. 
Patrick Higgins

Although a meeting with Patrick Higgins was not on the agenda, this was an unforeseen item at the time of posting the meeting.  Patrick Higgins is from Alabama and has been watching the meetings in Halifax and notifying the town of open meeting complaints.  Mr. Higgins was present at this meeting to inform the Board of the good work they are doing in compliance to the Open Meeting Law. 
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:24 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------                         -------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla                                                              Date approved 
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